# **BMJ Global Health**

# The new WHO Foundation – global health deserves better

Nason Maani <sup>1,2</sup> May CI Van Schalkwyk,<sup>3</sup> Mark Petticrew,<sup>1,2</sup> Rob Ralston,<sup>2,4</sup> Jeff Collin<sup>2,4</sup>

To cite: Maani N, Van Schalkwyk MCI, Petticrew M, *et al.* The new WHO Foundation global health deserves better. *BMJ Global Health* 2021;**6**:e004950. doi:10.1136/ bmjgh-2021-004950

Received 5 January 2021 Revised 9 January 2021 Accepted 14 January 2021

### Check for updates

© Author(s) (or their employer(s)) 2021. Re-use permitted under CC BY-NC. No commercial re-use. See rights and permissions. Published by BMJ.

<sup>1</sup>Department of Public Health. Environments and Society, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK <sup>2</sup>SPECTRUM Consortium (Shaping Public Health Policies to Reduce Inequalities and Harm), Edinburgh University, Edinburgh, UK <sup>3</sup>Department of Health Services Research and Policy, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK <sup>4</sup>Global Health Policy Unit. School of Social and Political Science, The University of Edinburgh, Edinburgh, UK

**Correspondence to** Dr Nason Maani; nason.maani@lshtm.ac.uk The WHO remains a linchpin in global health not least in response to the COVID-19 pandemic. It relies on contributions from donors and member states,<sup>1</sup> but there have been well-documented issues with the models of funding adopted, the size and sources of financial contributions and donor influence in vertically driving specific priorities,<sup>2</sup> in contrast to the wider health governance mandate of the WHO.

Adequate resources and independence are critical and interlinked. The need to address major public health issues may conflict with vested interests such as powerful transnational companies that serve as the vectors of non-communicable diseases such as diabetes, heart disease and cancer.<sup>3</sup> The WHO therefore needs the resources to independently and transparently intervene to improve health, prevent harm and tackle inequalities, consistent with its mission, whether the causes of poor health are natural or manmade.

This is why the recent launch of the WHO Foundation, established with the explicit intention of broadening the WHO donor pool, appears problematic. It seeks donations from members of the public, high-net-worth individuals (HNWI) and from corporations. It aims to constitute an 'independent entity' that can accept these funds and, in turn, support WHO activities.

The WHO Foundation thereby realises a longstanding, and highly contested, ambition within the leadership of WHO. This ambition was central to Margaret Chan's reform agenda, with her 2011 report on future financing envisaging widening WHO's resource base by inter alia developing 'innovative financing mechanisms' and drawing on 'foundations and the private and commercial sector, without compromising independence or adding to organizational fragmentation'. Widespread concerns about the ability to reconcile WHO's independence with increased engagement with commercial

# Summary box

- The WHO plays a crucial role in global health but has had well-documented issues with funding in terms of the models of funding adopted, the size and sources of contributions and the influence of certain donors in driving specific priorities.
- This year the WHO Foundation has been launched as a way to broaden the WHO donor pool. We describe a lack of clarity about the applicability of Framework of Engagement with Non-State Actors (FENSA) norms and practices to this new entity.
- The risks regarding undue corporate influence at the expense of independence were at the core of the protected negotiations underpinning the development of the FENSA that guides the WHO itself, but do not appear to be reflected in the Foundations' governance structures.
- Considering past failed initiatives, and how many global health challenges, including noncommunicable diseases and climate change, are driven by powerful transnational companies, the WHO cannot afford to be seen to sacrifice independence or impartiality to the commercial determinants of health in pursuit of funding.

actors were at the centre of the protracted debates around developing a new Framework of Engagement with Non-State Actors (FENSA) that followed.<sup>4</sup>

While FENSA principles have themselves been criticised as insufficient to protect against conflicts of interest,<sup>56</sup> concerns about the adequacy of governance mechanisms for the WHO Foundation are heightened by a lack of clarity about the applicability of FENSA norms and practices. Indeed, the logic of the Foundation suggests that its operations will extend beyond the scope and protections of FENSA in concerning ways.

The affiliation agreement signed between the WHO and the Foundation in May 2020 is clear (para 11.3) that the Foundation will not generally receive 'funding from governments or governmental entities or philanthropic organizations that have or can provide funds

## **BMJ Global Health**

directly to WHO'.<sup>7</sup> Restricting the Foundation's activities to donations that WHO cannot accept doubtless reflects operational and procedural issues, but also points to the potential for it to accept funding from sources that would be deemed inappropriate for WHO itself. The agreement provides little reassurance in this regard: the only sources of funding explicitly excluded are the tobacco and arms industries, and while there is a commitment to ensure that all funding 'does not pose a conflict of interest for WHO' (11.4) in the context of Foundation initiatives this is qualified as avoiding conflicts 'that cannot be mitigated in coordination with WHO'. (14.2). A similar principle was espoused in an interview by the new CEO of the Foundation, who stated: 'There will be some industries that are off limits, because it's been important for the WHO to make clear that they keep a lack of engagement with the tobacco industry and with the arms industry, but those are typically the exceptions'.<sup>8</sup>

This narrow approach contrasts with work by the WHO and other organisations to better assess conflicts of interest in identifying suitable partnerships, such as in the context of globally consolidated food or alcohol producers, made more difficult precisely because such commercial actors have been found to actively oppose such regulatory and conflict of interest safeguards.<sup>910</sup>

In parallel, and remarkably given above, the Foundation has been launched, and has been accepting donations, in the apparent absence of an agreed conflict of interest policy or standard operating procedures regarding the suitability of donors. A published Q&A document states the Foundation 'will follow FENSA principles when accepting donations and vetting donors'.<sup>11</sup> However, FENSA principles explicitly do not offer contributors the possibility for advising, influencing or participating in the management or implementation of operational activities. This conflicts with the WHO Foundations stated intention to 'craft individual donations' and provides for donors 'participating in the design of their engagement and interact with the implementing partners they support'.

Taken together, this is concerning.

In considering the likely trajectory and implications of the Foundation, it can be instructive to review the COVID-19 Solidarity Response Fund for the WHO, with which it has structural and functional similarities. Perhaps understandably given its rapid establishment, the COVID-19 Fund provides limited information on governance issues, but it does preclude accepting funding from the alcohol industry, invoking the due diligence processes of its operational partners the UN Foundation and Swiss Philanthropy (a notable omission in WHO Foundation documents). The list of corporate actors that have donated to the COVID-19 Fund, such as PepsiCo, Starbucks and global snack foods giant Mondelez International, remains concerning.<sup>12</sup> Such donations clearly play an important legitimation function for unhealthy commodity industries, sometimes called healthwashing,<sup>13</sup> and funding the WHO Foundation would provide

corporate actors an opportunity to directly advance strategic and commercial objectives.

The justification for the WHO Foundation's separate legal status partly rests on a claim that it can ensure independence from undue influence, by creating 'a more credible firewall that protects WHO.<sup>11</sup> Yet if the Foundation is to be successful it must generate funds at a level that could threaten operational independence. It is not difficult to envisage a scenario in which donations from alcohol or ultra-processed food producers, for example, come to exceed the extremely modest provision in the WHO budget for alcohol control and obesity initiatives. And it is not alarmist to suggest that such dependence creates potential for a form of regulatory chill, particularly in the context of increasingly severe fiscal constraints, that could further jeopardise fragile commitments to advancing contested measures such as sugar taxes<sup>1415</sup> or regulating alcohol marketing.<sup>16</sup>

The limited accountability mechanisms provided for in the affiliation agreement seem insufficient to address such concerns. Given that the Foundation's task is defined as 'to maximise net financial contributions', its Board seems incentivised to take a minimalist approach to scrutinising donations.

The use of foundations to direct such funds is not a unique arrangement. In the USA, where corporate and HNWI philanthropy play a larger role compared with Europe, both the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and the National Institutes of Health (NIH) have similar foundations. However, *how* funding is solicited, from *whom* and for *what* has important implications. The US model shows the challenges in selecting donors with interests aligned with that of the public institution. A lack of safeguards make it possible for donors with a conflict of interest to guide the activities of the parent agency in ways that favour their interests, through funding particular streams of work, and through undermining, implicitly, or explicitly, streams of work that conflict with business interests.

For example, Coca-Cola, via its funding of the CDC Foundation and the International Life Science Institute, funded research and charity projects with a focus on physical activity. Through such initiatives, Coca-Cola was able to cultivate strong ties with the CDC, and seek to undermine work on diet, including through lobbying the WHO on sugar taxes.<sup>14</sup> Similarly, a high-profile study on the effects of alcohol on health co-funded by alcohol producers and the NIH National Institute of Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism was found to be compromised in its development and design in ways that favoured the industry, leading to its cancellation amid public outcry.<sup>17</sup>

It is for these reasons the WHO itself has been developing conflict of interest tools to ensure that public good is not undermined by private profit. The fact that these tools provoke resistance among entities with a conflict of interest in health underlines their importance. These risks contrast with the troubling reality that the WHO Foundation is already soliciting donations, from the public, wealthy individuals and from corporations, in the absence of a clear conflict of interest policy. We were unable to identify any published policy on donor transparency, in contrast to the norms for other such organisations. Earmarked donations from corporate partners are welcomed, but the way in which such interactions are conducted, when they are assessed for conflicts of interest or how their eventual impact is measured, is not stated.

If the current pandemic has taught us anything, it is that prevention is better than the cure, and that the WHO forms a crucial element of coordinating and informing that prevention globally. The WHO cannot be seen to be sacrificing its independence or impartiality to commercial determinants of health in order to access greater resources.

The current signs from the WHO Foundation are troubling, and suggest that the spirit and letter of FENSA, developed in recognition of the central importance of managing conflicts of interest, are being sidelined. The reputational risk this could pose for the WHO is considerable, particularly at this crucial juncture, and is at odds with other efforts by the WHO to improve the management of conflicts of interest in global health. The lessons of past failed initiatives can ill afford to be ignored. Global health deserves a far firmer foundation.

Twitter Nason Maani @spidermaani

**Contributors** NM wrote the first draft. All authors contributed to subsequent iterations.

**Funding** NM, MP, RR and JC are part of the SPECTRUM consortium which is funded by the UK Prevention Research Partnership (UKPRP), a consortium of UK funders (UKRI Research Councils: Medical Research Council (MRC), Engineering and Physical Sciences Research Council (EPSRC), Economic and Social Research Council (ESRC) and Natural Environment Research Council (NERC); Charities: British Heart Foundation, Cancer Research UK, Wellcome and The Health Foundation; Government: Scottish Government Chief Scientist Office, Health and Care Research Wales, National Institute of Health Research (NIHR) and Public Health Agency (NI)). MvS is funded by a NIHR Doctoral Fellowship. The views presented here are those of the authors and should not be attributed to the above organisations, their directors, officers or staff.

**Competing interests** MP, NM, RR and JC report funding from UK Prevention Partnership during the writing of the article. JC reports personal fees from the WHO, outside the submitted work.

Patient consent for publication Not required.

Provenance and peer review Not commissioned; internally peer reviewed.

Data availability statement There are no data in this work.

**Open access** This is an open access article distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited, appropriate credit is given, any changes made indicated, and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/.

#### ORCID iD

Nason Maani http://orcid.org/0000-0002-3398-0688

#### REFERENCES

- 1 World Health Organisation. How WHO is funded 2020, 2020. Available: https://www.who.int/about/funding [Accessed 11 Dec 2020].
- 2 Sridhar D, Clinton C. Overseeing global health. *Finance & Development* 2014;51.
- 3 Moodie R, Stuckler D, Monteiro C, et al. Profits and pandemics: prevention of harmful effects of tobacco, alcohol, and ultraprocessed food and drink industries. Lancet 2013;381:670–9.
- 4 Richter J. Time to turn the tide: WHO's engagement with non-state actors and the politics of stakeholder governance and conflicts of interest. *BMJ* 2014;348:g3351.
- 5 Buse K, Hawkes S. Sitting on the FENSA: who engagement with industry. *Lancet* 2016;388:446–7.
- 6 Khayatzadeh-Mahani A, Ruckert A, Labonté R. Could the who's framework on engagement with Non-State actors (FENSA) be a threat to tackling childhood obesity? *Glob Public Health* 2018;13:1337–40.
- 7 WHO Foundation. Affiliation agreement between the world Health organization and the foundation in support of the world Health organization: who Foundation, 2020. Available: https://www. whofoundationproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/WHO-WHO-F-Affiliation-Agreement-Final-27-May-2020.pdf [Accessed 16 Dec 2020].
- 8 Ravelo JL. Q&A: New CEO Anil Soni on the future of the WHO Foundation 2020, 2020. Available: https://www.devex.com/news/ q-a-new-ceo-anil-soni-on-the-future-of-the-who-foundation-98717 [Accessed 16 Dec 2020].
- 9 Lauber K, Ralston R, Mialon M, et al. Non-Communicable disease governance in the era of the sustainable development goals: a qualitative analysis of food industry framing in who consultations. *Global Health* 2020;16:76.
- 10 Ralston R, Hil SE, da Silva Gomes F, et al. Towards preventing and managing conflict of interest in nutrition policy? an analysis of submissions to a consultation on a draft who tool. Int J Health Policy Manag 2020. doi:10.34172/ijhpm.2020.52. [Epub ahead of print: 21 Apr 2020].
- 11 WHO Foundation. WHO Foundation Frequently Asked Questions (FAQ) updated June 2020, 2020. Available: https://www. whofoundationproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/FAQ-WHOF\_June-2020.pdf [Accessed 16 Dec 2020].
- 12 United Nations Foundation. COVID-19 response fund. supporters of the COVID-19 solidarity response fund for who 2020, 2020. Available: https://covid19responsefund.org/en/supporters [Accessed 16 Dec 2020].
- 13 Collin J, Ralston R, Hill S. Signalling virtue.promoting harm: unhealthy commodity industries and COVID-19: NCD alliance, spectrum, 2020.
- 14 Maani Hessari N, Ruskin G, McKEE M, et al. Public meets private: conversations between Coca-Cola and the CDC. *Milbank Q* 2019;97:74–90.
- 15 Fooks GJ, Williams S, Box G, et al. Corporations' use and misuse of evidence to influence health policy: a case study of sugar-sweetened beverage taxation. *Global Health* 2019;15:56.
- 16 Martino FP, Miller PG, Coomber K, et al. Analysis of alcohol industry submissions against marketing regulation. PLoS One 2017;12:e0170366.
- 17 Reardon S. Controversial alcohol study Cancelled by US health agency: nature, 2018. Available: https://www.nature.com/articles/ d41586-018-05461-x [Accessed 16 Dec 2020].